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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
September 20, 2007
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa.

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Gerald Allen, Phyllis Kohel, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, John Oliver, Mike Wagner, Dianne Sole, Dr. Garrett Lyons, Sister Ann Michele, Dr. Michael Owens, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Michael Modica, and Dr. George Stone. Kevin Charles Executive Director, and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. 

C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Kobasa stated that the agenda needed to be amended by adding IV. G Indian River School District. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to accept the amended agenda. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of the August 9, 2007 Board of Directors’ Meeting

Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 9, 2007 Board meeting. The motion was seconded by Mr. Oliver and carried unanimously. 

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles commented that the income for this year so far has been generated mostly by member dues, tournament fees, and dues paid by officials and did not include the August interest. Mr. Charles commented on the expenditures and stated that most of the expenses were primarily from the leadership conference, the assigning software, the officials dues to the National Federation, and salary. Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.
II.
Public Comment


None.  
III.
Action Items
A. Request for waiver of 14 DE Admin Code 1009.2.6.2 by McKean High School for E.C.
Bob Massaferi; athletic director at McKean High School, Tanya Jabbar-Bey; Child Mental Health, Erin Binder; School Psychologist and Education Coordinator at the Rosenblum Child and Adolescent Center, and student were in attendance to present this request.   Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained to those present that all 17 voting members of the Board were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. Ms. Fontello explained that the student’s father was unable to be present due to a medical condition but has affirmed in writing his request that this be a closed hearing. Mr. Long made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the privacy of the student and the information in the student’s pupil file as an exception of the Freedom of Information Act. The motion was seconded by Ms. Marvel and carried unanimously.
Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.
Ms. Kohel made a motion to grant the waiver based upon the circumstances and the documentation provided. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen. Dr. Hawtof amended the motion to include the type of treatment that was involved. Mr. Allen accepted the amendment. The motion carried unanimously.


A.
Sanction of Tournaments
Mr. Charles commented that there were 37 sanctions and that they all have gone through the normal review process. Ms. Kohel made a motion to accept the tournament sanctions that were presented. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. 

D.
Self Report by Caravel Academy Regarding DIAA Reg. 1009.4.3.2.1


Mr. Charles explained that this situation was brought to his attention by a track coach who had become aware that Caravel Academy had split its indoor track team on February 3, 2007. Mr. Charles explained DIAA Regulation 1009.4.3.2.1 that specifically prohibits cross country, indoor track, and outdoor track from splitting their teams and going to two separate events on the same day. Mr. Charles commented that the track coach at Caravel Academy took some of the members of their team to a tournament in Pennsylvania and the rest of the team went to a meet at Tower Hill School. Mr. Charles stated that he contacted Mr. Keister the headmaster at Caravel Academy and asked him to investigate this situation. After an investigation Mr. Keister reported that this did in fact happen and confirmed his plan to suspend his coach for the first track meet for the outdoor season. Mr. Charles was asking the Board to make a ruling on the Headmaster’s decision. Dr. Stone made a motion to uphold the penalty. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. 
C.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1008.4.3.1 for Seaford Middle School


The Court Reporter confirmed that that Mr. Charles was still under oath from the previous waiver hearing. As provided by DIAA’s regulations, the school’s opted not to appear for the waiver request and their waiver was considered based on their written request and Mr. Charles’ testimony. Mr. Charles explained that he received a call from Vince Morris, Seaford Middle School’s Athletic Director, regarding Seaford School District’s desire to provide a girls soccer team at the middle school level. Mr. Charles commented that they just made the decision to start the program in September. Unfortunately the  Henlopen Conference had already established its middle school girls’ soccer schedule. Mr. Charles explained that there is a limit of 12 games that the middle school level can play and all the middle schools have already booked their schedules. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Morris was asking for a waiver for other middle schools to be able to play a 13th game provided the game was against Seaford. Doing so would enable Seaford to begin the girls soccer program this spring. Mr. Charles commented that the DIAA Board has passed similar waivers in the past. Mr. Wagner made a motion to support the waiver request with the stipulation that if 3 games have to be played in one week it be done on a case by case basis and be approved in advance by Mr. Charles. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.
E.
Self Report by Caravel Academy Regarding DIAA Reg. 1009.7.5.1.6


Mr. Charles explained that he received several reports that the Caravel softball coaches were coaching their girls out of season. Mr. Charles explained that the softball coaches also coach for a softball travel program called the Delaware Magic. Mr. Charles stated that he contacted Mr. Keister and had a meeting with the coach, the athletic director and Mr. Keister to discuss this situation. Mr. Charles commented that Mr. Keister stated that he would conduct an investigation and report his findings and proposed penalty. Mr. Charles stated that Mr. Keister determined that the coaches had violated DIAA’s regulations and did provide instruction in violation of the coaching out of season rule for three days. Mr. Keister self reported the violations. Mr. Charles explained that Mr. Keister decided to suspend the coaches for three days of practice for this year.  Mr. Charles then reviewed the Coaching Out-of-Season rule to Board members. The Board requested this rule be discussed at the  DAAD meeting in October. 

After some discussion Board members voiced their concerns about compliance with this rule and that it is important that this doesn’t continue to happen. The Board also commented that all athletic directors should discuss this rule with every coach before they are hired. After some discussion the consensus of the Board was that suspending the coaches for three practices was not severe enough for the violation. The Board discussed the difference between suspension for games verses practices and that missing only practice does not provide sufficient sanctions or deterrence from future violations.

Dr. Hawtof made a motion to impose additional sanctions and suspend the head softball coach for three games and with the reminder to the school and the coach that not only could a repeat violations result in more severe penalties including up to a one year suspension, the school may also have sanctions imposed. The Board also voted to remind the school of their responsibility to ensure strict compliance of the regulations and strongly recommends that the school review this rule with all coaches and not only insist on strict compliance but to make every effort to insure compliance.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. 

Ms. Marvel made a motion to impose additional sanctions and suspend the assistant softball coach for three games. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously. 
F.
Consideration of Approval of Contract with Martin Screen Print


Mr. Charles reviewed a proposal he received from Martin Screen Prints for $12,000 for 2007-08 and would increase $2,000.00 in two years and again in four years. Mr. Charles reminded the Board of a meeting he had with a company in Arizona but stated he did not receive any follow-up from the company. Mr. Charles stated that based on the revenue from Martin Screen Prints this is consistent with other states  using Martin Screen Prints and felt it was a good offer. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve this proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Kohel and carried unanimously.
G.
Consideration of DSAC Constitution


Mr. Charles explained that DIAA regulations require that this Board approve constitutions for member school conferences. Mr. Charles stated that within the last year the Diamond State Athletic Conference has  updated their constitution and submitted to DIAA for our approval. Mr. Charles commented that it looks to be consistent with DIAA rules. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the Constitution. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. 


The Board recessed at 11:00 a.m. and reconvened at 11:10 a.m.

IV.
Executive Director Report

A.
Update on DIAA Trophies and Medals


Mr. Charles reminded the Board of the presentation made by Crown Trophies at the last meeting. Mr. Charles commented that after that meeting he was made aware by the Department of Education of the State use laws. The Department of Education as a state agency, and the Board as a unit of DOE, is required to use the services of the Delaware Industry for the Blind for such items. Mr. Charles commented that he met with the Delaware Industry for the Blind and was impressed with their facilities and that we will be investigating whether DIAA is required to use them for ordering our trophies and medals.  

B.
Update on Cape Henlopen Appeal


Ms. Fontello informed the Board of the appeal to the State Board of Education by Cape Henlopen. 

C.
Status of State Championship Venues



Mr. Charles gave an update on the tournament venues. Mr. Charles stated that Brandywine State Creek in not available this year for the Cross Country Meet so it will be held again at Killens Pond. Mr. Charles commented that they are trying to make White Clay Creek and Trap Pond available for the future. Mr. Charles commented that the volleyball tournament will be held at the University of Delaware. Mr. Charles also commented that the field hockey committee wants to play on a turf field from the quarterfinals to the finals. Mr. Charles stated that these sites will be at Dover High School and Caravel High School. The semifinals and finals will not be at the University of Delaware. Mr. Charles stated that the boys’ soccer semifinal and finals will be at Wesley College. Mr. Charles then commented that Delaware State University wants to hold our football tournament at their facility but that they will be increasing the cost. Mr. Charles commented that he has talked to Wesley College about holding the Division II finals at their facility.  

D.
JSC Questionnaire



Mr. Charles shared with the Board the questionnaire that was sent to the Joint Sunset Committee on September 13, 2007. 


E. 
Misc. Correspondence



Mr. Charles reviewed some miscellaneous correspondence with the Board.


F.
Stipend for Board Members



Mr. Charles explained that all Board members are eligible to receive a $100.00 monthly stipend although most Board members have rejected the stipend. A form was distributed to members for their ust to advise DIAA of their desire to accept or decline the stipend.

G.
Indian River School District



Mr. Charles gave an update on the difficulty that the Indian River School District has had with both athletic director resigning or not being rehired and also with the athletic trainers not being rehired. Mr. Charles commented that the Indian River School Board’s justification for not hiring the athletic trainers was that it is not a DIAA requirement.  Mr. Charles explained that there is no funding for athletic trainers and that is why there is not a mandate. 

V.
Presentations and Discussion

None.

VI.
Other

VII.
Public Comment


None

VIII.
Adjournment

Mr. Allen made a motion to adjourn at 11:55 a.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
